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A National Medical Library 

From 1836 to 1952 the Armed Forces Medical Library developed under 
the auspices of the Army. Since 1952 it has been under the control of the 
Department of Defense. Thanks to a series of able directors, the library 
has operated effectively. However, if a solution to the problem of limited 
budgets and insufficient space is not found, a difficult task may become an 
impossible one. 

Research workers in the medical and biological sciences know about the 
Armed Forces Medical Library chiefly through its notable publication, the 
Current  List of Medical  Literature, in which something over 100,000 articles 
are listed annually. The  library's collections total nearly 1 million volumes, 
and its accessions, ~vhich include more than 10,000 serial publications, come 
in at the rate of nearly 100,000 pieces per year. During 1955 the library 
filled more than 37,000 requests for books for interlibrary loans and more 
than 92,000 orders for photoduplications (photostats and microfilms). 

The  building in which the library is housed is a red brick monstrosity 
dating from one of the sorriest perods of American architecture. I t  is un- 
usual for a period of more than a few months to pass before another leak 
is sprung in the anticlue roof; the stacks arc so nearly full that a great deal 
of reshelving has to be done to take care of accessions; space available in 
the building today will be completely filled in 2 years; and, what is prob- 
ably of the greatest importance, the collections are in constant danger of 
destruction by fire. 

In  July 1955 the Congress recognized the need for action, but its inten- 
tions Lvere not carried out. An appropriation bill was passed, which author- 
ized an expenditure of $350,000 for architects' plans for the library. In  
December 1955 the Department of Defense decided not to include any 
appropriations for building a nelv library in its budget recluest for fiscal 
1957. Accordingly, the Navy's Bureau of Yards and Docks (there are some 
administrative complications here) was advised not to ask for apportion- 
ment of the funds for architects' plans already appropriated by the Congress. 

If the library is, as many have contended, a national medical library, then 
it is appropriate that it should be an independent branch of the Federal 
Government, as recommended by the Task Force on Federal Medical Serv- 
ices of the Hoover Commission. The  Task Force went on to say that "The 
needs of a National Library of Medicine are neither in theory or 
practice familiar to, or a natural concern of, the Department uf Defense." 

Senators Hill and Kennedy have recently introduced a bill (S. 3430) 
that embodies many of the recommendations of the Task Force. They pro- 
pose the creation of a "National Library of hledicine," which is to be gov- 
erned by a board of regents made up of 12 people appointed by the President 
and, as ex officio representatives, the surgeons general of the Army, Navy, 
and Air Force, and Public Health Service, and the librarian of Congress. 
The  board would be authorized to have plans drawn for an appropriate 
building, to choose the site, and to condemn land, if necessary. 

We join numerous others in urging the Congress to act favorably on this 
bill during the present session. A National Medical Library properly housed 
would be a great national asset for medicine and related sciences and for 
the general public.-(=-. DuS.  


